Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting 
January 8, 2009 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, January 8, 2009.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, and Attorney Joe McCollum.
Absent:
Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Visitors:
Jimmy Critz, Don Gaddy, and Kimberly Morrison-Hansley.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of January 8, 2009 to order at 7:30 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Mr. Jimmy Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2. 
Public Comments
· Kimberly Morrison-Hansley.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A.  December 11, 2008 Town Council Minutes
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the December 11, 2008 minutes.  Councilwoman LaMonica requested modifying the minutes on page 56 to reverse Countryman Councilman to Councilman Countryman Councilwoman Critz seconded the motion with the friendly amendment.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. November 2008 Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that for the most part the receivables are in the range of $25 to $35 dollars; however, there is one that is over $300 (Blessed Hope Baptist Church unpaid since 2002) and another $100 plus.  Mayor Becker responded that Blessed Hope Baptist Church has a building in Western Union and being a church it is exempt from taxes; however, state law requires the church to apply for exemption at a certain time.  Blessed Hope didn’t apply for the exemption in time and therefore weren’t exempt of county or municipal taxes at that time and the county would not bend.  Blessed Hope is paying their back county taxes.  Ms. Henson has had conversations with the county tax collector who has said that Blessed Hope will pay their municipal taxes after they are finished paying off the county.  Councilwoman LaMonica pointed out the other delinquent tax of $101.26 under the name Barrell in Brantley Oaks.  Mayor Becker responded that once in a great while it’s an oversight and Ms. Henson will pick the individual ones up when a current tax payment comes in; Mayor Becker will have Ms. Henson check into that one.          
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the November 2008 Tax Collector’s Report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. Duplicate Tax Refunds  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the duplicate property tax as presented in the amount of $741.61 and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
D. November 2008 Finance Report 

· Mayor Becker pointed out that the last page of the finance report, before the green page divider, is the new Capital Project Fund report.  The Capital Project Fund Ordinance requires the finance officer to periodically report on it.  Funds are transferred from the General Fund into the Capital Project Fund and then immediately disbursed, so the balance remains zero.  The council will be able to keep track of what the total expenditures have been as they are transferred into that fund.  This is the only change to the finance report and that will continue to appear until the fund is closed out.   
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the November 2008 finance report and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

4.
Consideration of a Resolution Supporting the Rights of Small Municipalities
· Mayor Becker explained that he had been receiving emails from the League of Municipalities in reference to the Legislature studying annexation, which is a sensitive subject to those citizens who may be being annexed.  The League has a twenty point proposal that they are suggesting to the Legislature, such as more notice to citizens, more requirements of services and if services are provided they must be provided in a timely fashion, and more public involvement.  Most of the suggestions sound like good proposals; they may not satisfy all residents, because some people don’t want to be annexed and pay more taxes.  In the case of Mineral Springs, if you get annexed you are only paying 2 ½ more cents in taxes and you’re getting the services of a very good planning staff and the facilities that the town has to offer in open space preservation.  Mayor Becker stated that he thought Mineral Springs is providing a lot of bang for the buck; however, the League’s proposal #14 is to change the existing law that says to be eligible to annex, towns must provide at least two of the four major municipal services (police, fire, solid waste, street maintenance).  These are very expensive services.  The town is already a part of a fire department’s district, so Mayor Becker didn’t see why Mineral Springs would ever have a paid fire department that was simply municipal and police and trash pickup are long range things.  What the League is recommending is that here we shouldn’t be able to annex, but other municipalities should; Mayor Becker wondered if that is good policy to be recommending.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she had a strong objection to some of the League’s suggestions mainly because it puts Mineral Springs in a position where we have two options; either we can’t annex or we can annex and provide these services even though, through our survey, our constituents clearly voice that they don’t want.  Councilman Countryman asked if this pertained to any type of annexation.  Mayor Becker responded that it was just involuntary annexation.  Councilwoman Critz commented that there are people on our borders or not quite contiguous who have called and expressed an interest in being in Mineral Springs before they get annexed into Waxhaw or somewhere else; this just ties our hands more.  Mayor Becker added that Councilman Countryman asked a good question about voluntary and involuntary annexations.  Voluntary annexations have certain rules too, you have to have a certain amount which can be satellite, but it can’t be close to another municipality.  There are rules and they aren’t even addressing that here.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that Mineral Springs did an annexation that was mostly voluntary; however, we did it as an involuntary annexation because that way we were able to take in the entire smooth boundary, even if there were a few people who said they don’t want be annexed.  “I don’t think we abused the involuntary annexation process”, Mayor Becker said.  Councilman Countryman commented that he sees this as very counterproductive and thought the League of Municipalities tends to support only those major communities; they have no interest in small communities.  Mayor Becker responded that they are unfriendly to small towns which are low service; they call us paper towns, because what we are doing doesn’t make us real towns.    Councilman Countryman added that he sees the League as very non-supportive of our efforts and counterproductive to our efforts; this minimizes our ability to defend ourselves from the things that we are opposed to such as growth and rapid indiscriminate development.    They’re not giving us the right to defend our own boundaries.  Councilman Countryman stated that Mineral Springs should oppose this vehemently; if the League is our representative, then they need to not issue recommendations like this, it means they are opposed to what we stand for.    
· Councilwoman Coffey suggested that Mineral Springs has to become an integral part of the organization, we must have a representative attending the meetings, we must get in touch with their leadership, we must let them know our feelings up front and in person, and then we also have to band together with other small towns with like thinking if there’s some out there.  Mayor Becker noted that he had passed the draft resolution along to Tracey Clinton [Wesley Chapel] who is going to put it before her council on Monday.  Councilwoman Coffey explained that Councilwoman Critz had expressed an interest in being the member that would represent Mineral Springs at the League and she would be awesome and make these things come to fruition more quickly.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that she had read through the total proposal.  There are fifteen different items; one (annexation) clearly stands out that is not in our favor, but most of them make tremendous sense.  A great deal of them don’t impact Mineral Springs, because they are pertinent to towns in excess of 5,000 to 10,000 people.  If you put yourself in the position of the homeowner being annexed, it makes sense, good practice, and good policy.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what the possibility is for the League to go back and modify at least one component.  Mayor Becker responded that is what the resolution is asking them to do; however, it is very hard to say.  The Legislative Committee is meeting again on January 22nd and the League is the lobbyist for municipalities, so they are in their office every day twisting their arms; that is their job and it is an ongoing thing.  
· Mayor Becker gave some more background.  The origin of this aspect is that 2 or 3 years ago there was a lawsuit.  The Village of Marvin did exactly what we want to do; they annexed some subdivisions and some undeveloped land in order to smooth their boundaries.  The undeveloped land was owned by a developer who wanted to develop under county rules, because it could just do what the county allows.  The Village of Marvin followed every process, they did what we did, they had the informational meeting, they did the study, they met the density requirements, they had enough developed property that they were annexing, and the percentages worked.  The developer sued the Village of Marvin on the basis that they did not provide enough services.  The Superior Court sided with the village; the developer appealed that decision to the North Carolina Court of Appeals where the ruling was 2 to 1 in favor of the village finding that they had met the Statutes.  The split decision was a flag for the Supreme Court to hear the case and they reversed everybody.    The majority opinion was that “yes” they agreed that the village followed the Statute properly; however, the Supreme Court thought they the Statute meant that you need to provide more services than Marvin provides.  Mayor Becker believed that the remedy doesn’t lie with the Supreme Court, it lies with the Legislature; however, now there is case law setting the precedent on annexation.  Mayor Becker believes that what the case law is doing is saying that since the Statute doesn’t say, the Supreme Court is going to say and now the Legislature should do what they should have done.  Mineral Springs would like for the Legislature to say that anybody can annex: if you’re a municipality and you follow the rules, then you can annex.   Councilwoman Critz added that Mineral Springs is not against having the rules and high standards, but they should not discriminate and this is definitely discriminating against small municipalities.
· Mayor Becker stated that if the council agrees with the resolution, we will send it to the League.  Councilwoman Neill suggested that the council include in their emails to the League that Mineral Springs has a very good working annexation agreement with the City of Monroe.  Councilwoman Neill also suggested that Mineral Springs should contact the Monroe City Council and request that they also consider the resolution.  

· Mayor Becker pointed out that there was a technical word that needed to be changed in the resolution “article” should be used instead of “chapter”.    
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adopt R-2009-01 as amended (“article” instead of “chapter”) and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The resolution is as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION TO REQUEST THAT THE

NORTH CAROLINA LEAGUE OF MUNICIPALITIES

SUPPORT AND PROTECT THE RIGHT OF ALL MUNICIPALITIES

TO CONDUCT INVOLUNTARY ANNEXTIONS

R-2009-01


WHEREAS, the North Carolina General Assembly has convened a Joint Legislative Commission on Municipal Annexation to study possible revisions to North Carolina annexation law; and


WHEREAS, the North Carolina League of Municipalities has submitted a twenty-point proposal to the Commission with suggestions for such revisions; and


WHEREAS, most stakeholders in the annexation debate agree that some reform would be desirable; and


WHEREAS, annexation, both voluntary and involuntary, is a crucial tool for municipalities’ continued ability to remain viable and to properly serve residents of the state of North Carolina’s cities, towns, and villages; and


WHEREAS, current statute grants all municipalities, regardless of size or level of service provided, the right to pursue the essential governing tool of involuntary annexation; and 


WHEREAS, current case law, in possible conflict with statute, discriminates against municipalities whose residents and governing boards have chosen to provide lower levels of service at lower cost to taxpayers; and


WHEREAS, the North Carolina League of Municipalities, in their “Proposal 14”, suggests that the North Carolina General Assembly enact statutory revisions “provid[ing] that to be eligible to annex, towns must provide at least two of the four major municipal services listed in the statute that are generally tax rather than rate-supported (police, fire, solid waste, street maintenance)”; and 


WHEREAS, numerous municipalities in North Carolina, by virtue of their statutory authority, choose to provide fewer than two of those services; and


WHEREAS, other municipal services, such as planning and zoning, are valid and valuable services to residents of municipalities; and


WHEREAS, current statute has extremely high standards for development and subdivision that must already be met by a municipality in order to avail itself of the valuable tool of involuntary annexation; and


WHEREAS, the North Carolina League of Municipalities represents that they are a “voice of municipalities” in the North Carolina General Assembly; and


WHEREAS, the North Carolina League of Municipalities is discriminating against dues-paying member municipalities by endeavoring to deprive them of access to the valuable tool of involuntary annexation; and


WHEREAS, the town of Mineral Springs, in response to the needs and desires of the town’s residents, does not provide two services as described in “Proposal #14”; and


WHEREAS, the town council of the Town of Mineral Springs, a dues-paying member in good standing of the North Carolina League of Municipalities, believes that Mineral Springs and other municipalities with lower levels of services are entitled both to fair access to annexation authority and to adequate advocacy on their behalf by the North Carolina League of Municipalities. 


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs hereby requests that the Joint Legislative Commission of Municipal Annexation recommend amending the relevant sections of the North Carolina annexation statutes to reflect that “all municipalities in the state, regardless of size, population, and level of services provided, are authorized to conduct involuntary annexation, following the procedures set forth in this article”; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Mineral Springs hereby requests that the North Carolina League of Municipalities, as our recognized advocacy organization, eliminate the exclusionary and discriminatory language of its “Proposal 14” and replace that proposal with one guaranteeing equal access to annexation privileges for all duly-chartered municipalities in the state of North Carolina.




ADOPTED this 8th day of January, 2009.

S/Frederick Becker III
Mayor Frederick Becker III


Attest:


S/Vicky Brooks



Vicky Brooks, Town Clerk

5.
Consideration of a Joint Meeting with the Union County Board of Commissioners
· Mayor Becker explained that an initiative for the new Union County Board of Commissioners is to conduct joint meetings with each and every municipality.  The commissioners would like to come to one of the town’s regular meetings in early spring; however, early summer would be better for the town since we will have a new meeting place.  Mayor Becker asked if this was something that the council was interested in and if so is there a tentative meeting date.  There was a consensus of the council that they were very interested in a joint meeting with the commissioners and the tentative date should be in June.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to notify the commissioners that we love it and to give a tentative date of the June meeting and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None 
6.
Town Hall Renovation Progress Update
· Mayor Becker asked Mr. Don Gaddy if he had anything to report.  Mr. Gaddy responded that everything was going pretty good and is on schedule pretty close.  The rain is bothering them right now; they can’t start working on the brick.  Things are essentially moving along pretty well and there aren’t a lot of issues that have to be dealt with.  Mayor Becker commented that the soil stabilization was a big issue and it is done now.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Gaddy if they had to do the fascia before putting on the metal roof.  Mr. Gaddy responded that they can do the metal roof and then come back and do the fascia.       

· Councilwoman Critz asked if the town ever, in any official capacity, thanked the Chamber of Commerce for all of their attendance at the groundbreaking ceremony.  Mayor Becker responded that we did not and noted that he will send them something.     

· Mayor Becker informed the council that he has been taking pictures from the same vantage point and Ms. Brooks has done a great job in posting a lot of them on the town’s website.  Mr. Gaddy commented that if the town keeps doing that they will get a present at the end.  Pease Associates will do a slide show for the town.    
7.
Other Business
· Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Brooks when she was going to her training and when the office would be officially closed.  Ms. Brooks responded that Ms. Christina Squires would not be attending the training; therefore, the office would not be closed.  The training dates are January 21st through the 23rd.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if she was definitely attending the training.  Ms. Brooks responded that she was not definitely going.  Mayor Becker commented that given the fact that Ms. Squires was not attending, it may not be that valuable for Ms. Brooks; however, she can look at the syllabus for this particular training session to make that determination.  The council has already authorized Ms. Brooks is to go if she finds it valuable.    
· Councilwoman LaMonica explained that Centralina Council of Governments (COG) has sent out the criteria for the Region of Excellence Awards and pointed out that our little town has done a tremendous amount of work around grant funding, which would fall under the planning sustainability criteria.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked the council if they wanted to send a nomination.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she presented Mayor Becker’s proposal last year and it was just overshadowed by all of the money from the City of Gastonia with all of their green cars, and all the green buildings in Charlotte.  Mineral Springs can’t even compete.  “It’s awesome to submit, but you know those major projects with major funding are going to win out of course”, Councilwoman Coffey said.  
· Councilwoman Cureton stated that several people have contacted her wanting to know if it was possible to get a caution light turning in from Highway 75 to Western Union School Road.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that she thought that we have already addressed this issue and the Department of Transportation (DOT) has decided on it; the issue considered was reducing the speed limit, which is the same premise.  Councilwoman Neill noted that there would have to be a considerable number of wrecks for the DOT to justify putting in a flashing light.  There have been fatalities at Doster Road and Rocky River Road and they will not put in a blinking light.  There was a consensus of the council that it would be good if the DOT would put in a caution light on Highway 75; however, they felt strongly that the DOT would not do anything.      
8.
Adjournment
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:12 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, February 12, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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